
 
 

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT OF NOTICE OF MEETING 
OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 

 
 The undersigned members of the governing body of the City of David City, Nebraska, 
hereby acknowledge receipt of advance notice of a   regular   meeting of said body and the 
agenda for such meeting to be held at   7:00   o’clock p.m. on the 13th day of April, 2016, in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 N 4th Street, David City, Nebraska. 
 
 This agenda is available for public inspection in the office of the City Clerk and may be  
modified up to twenty-four hours prior to the opening of the meeting. 

 Dated this     7th      day of April, 2016.
 

 

AGENDA AS FOLLOWS: 

 

1. Roll Call; 

2. Pledge of Allegiance; 

3. Inform the Public about the location of  
 the Open Meetings Act and the Citizens  
 Participation Rules; 

4. Minutes of the April 9, 2016 meeting of 
the Mayor and City Council; 

5. Consideration of Claims;  

6. Committee and Officer Reports;  
Certificate of Appreciation to Jim Kozisek 
for Nine Years as a Library Trustee; 

7. Consideration of appointing Larry Griffiths 
to another four year term as a Library 
Trustee until August of 2019; 

8. Consideration of appointing Steve Smith to 
a four year term as a Library Trustee until 
May 2020; 

9. Consideration of the bids received 
Concerning a grass taxi-way at the David 
City Municipal Airport; 

10. Consideration of the bids received from 
Extreme Technologies and Connecting 
Point for a server, etc; 

11. Update on the 11th Street Box culvert by 
 Matt Rief; 

12. Discussion and Consideration of an “O” 
 Street curb and gutter project; 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
         
Mayor Alan Zavodny 

 
 
         
Council President Gary L. Kroesing 

 
 
         
Council member Michael E. Rogers 

 
 
         
Council member Thomas J. Kobus 

 
 
         
Council member Kevin N. Hotovy 

 
 
         
Council member Gary D. Smith 

 
 
         
Council member John P. Vandenberg 

 
 
         
City Clerk Joan E. Kovar 
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13. Consideration of advertising for bids to install or replace approximately 9 blocks of water main as 
part of a phased overall distribution system improvement plan – OA Project No. 015-3415; 

14. Consideration of membership in the Northeast Nebraska Economic Development District and 
the increase in dues; 

15. Consideration of the bids received for the Auditorium renovation project; 

16. Consideration of a building inspector; 

17. Consideration of Resolution No. 4 – 2016 approving the Nationwide Retirement (restated Plan 
Document for the PPA ’06 Restatement) Adoption Agreement; 

18. Consideration of appointing a small committee to discuss and review the recent salary surveys; 

19. Adjourn; 

 

 
 
 



 
 

      
 

  

 

 

 

 
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 

 
                                      April 13, 2016 
 
 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 N 4th Street, David City, Nebraska.  The Public had been 
advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on April 7th, and an affidavit 
of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk.  The Mayor and members of the City 
Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part of 
these minutes.  The advance notice to the Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the 
availability of the agenda, which was kept continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and 
was available for public inspection during regular office hours.  No new items were added to the 
agenda during the twenty-four hours immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting. 
  
 Present for the meeting were: Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council President Gary Kroesing, 
Council members Tom Kobus, Gary Smith, Mike Rogers, Kevin Hotovy, and John Vandenberg, 
City Attorney James Egr, and City Clerk Joan Kovar.      
 
 Also present for the meeting were: Ryan Brandt of Kirkham Michael, Matt Rief of Olsson 
Associates, Jim Kozisek, Jeff Hilger, Steve Smith, Skip Trowbridge, Jared Storm of Storm Flying 
Service, Butler County Sheriff Marcus Siebken, Banner Press Editor Larry Peirce, Street 
Employee Chris Kroesing, Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft, Power Plant Supervisor Eric Betzen, 
Park/Auditorium Supervisor Bill Buntgen, Sewer Supervisor Kevin Betzen, and Water Employee 
Matt Fleming.       
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east wall 
of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones. 
 
 The minutes of the March 9th, 2016 meeting of the Mayor and City Council were 
approved upon a motion by Council member Rogers and seconded by Council member Smith.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Kroesing, Vandenberg, Hotovy, Kobus, Rogers, and Smith.  
Voting NAY:  None.    The motion carried.   
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for consideration of claims.  
 
 Council member Rogers questioned the claim to Yong Construction in the amount of 
$35,802.00 saying that he hasn’t seen much activity or work being done at the 11th Street box 
culvert and questioned what the invoice was actually for. 
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 Matt Rief of Olsson Associates stated it was basically for removing the concrete 
structure, earthwork, etc.  Matt stated:  “I agree you should hold the payment right now until we 
get the broken water main issue resolved.  I don’t think that’s a bad thing to do right now.” 
 
 Therefore, Council member Smith made a motion to authorize the payment of claims 
except for the claim in the amount of $35,802.00 to Yong Construction.  Council member Kobus 
seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Hotovy, Smith, Kroesing, Vandenberg, 
Kobus, and Rogers.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried.    
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for any comments or questions concerning the Committee and 
Officer Reports.  
 
 Council member Kroesing questioned, with all of the water main breaks that we have 
had in the City lately, how often is the water department using the shoring box?  Water 
Employee Matt Fleming stated that they don’t use the shoring box.  It was noted that this has 
come up before and that the City crews were instructed to use the shoring box.  This is 
something the Council has strong feelings about as it only takes one time for someone to get 
seriously injured.  Kroesing stated that this needs to be enforced and Council member Kobus 
agreed saying that he would make it mandatory.   NOTE:  Later during the meeting, when 
Sewer Supervisor Kevin Betzen arrived, he was asked the same question.  Kevin stated that 
they have used the shoring box, it’s in the Astro building for tight places, but other than that they 
usually do the trench safety where you do the 2’, 2’, and 2’ steps to where you don’t have to use 
the shoring.  Discussion followed in which the Mayor and Council members unanimously agreed 
and advised Sewer Supervisor Kevin Betzen and the water/sewer employees that they ARE to 
use the shoring box on their projects. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny presented a Certificate of Appreciation to Jim Kozisek that stated:  “In 
Grateful Acknowledgment of Nine Years of Faithful and Dedicated Volunteer Service as a 
Library Trustee, the City of David City, Nebraska, by its Mayor and Council Members have 
presented this Certificate of Appreciation to Jim Kozisek”. 
 
 Council member Rogers made a motion to accept the committee and officers reports as 
presented.  Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members 
Vandenberg, Rogers, Kroesing, Smith, Kobus, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.    The motion 
carried. 
 
 Council member Kroesing made a motion to appoint Larry Griffiths to another four year 
term as a Library Trustee until August, 2019.  Council member Hotovy seconded the motion.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Smith, Vandenberg, Kobus, Rogers, Kroesing, and Hotovy.  
Voting NAY:  None.    The motion carried. 
 
 Council member Kroesing made a motion to appoint Steve Smith to a four year term as 
a Library Trustee until May, 2020.  Council member Smith seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  
Council members Hotovy, Vandenberg, Kroesing, Smith, Kobus, and Rogers.  Voting NAY:  
None.  The motion carried. 
 
 Ryan Brandt of Kirkham Michael presented the following bids that were received for a 
grass taxi-way at the David City Municipal Airport: 
 
  Paul Krivanek – Krivanek Construction  $26,623.00 
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  Joe Kobus – Mid-Nebraska Grading & Demo $24,984.50 
 
Ryan stated that in multiplying the unit prices by the quantities, it appears that the costs for 
seeding and mulching were not calculated correctly on the bid from Mid-Nebraska Grading & 
Demo.  The request for bids stated: In the situation where an extension of a unit price is found 
to be incorrect, the stated unit price and correct extension will govern.   Therefore, by correcting 
that extension the total bid is $24,770.46.  Ryan of Kirkham Michael stated that they 
recommend awarding the bid to Joe Kobus – Mid-Nebraska Grading & Demo – in the amount of 
$24,770.46. 
 Council member Smith made a motion to accept the bid of Joe Kobus d.b.a. Mid-
Nebraska Grading & Demo in the amount of $24,770.46.  Council member Vandenberg 
seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Hotovy, Vandenberg, Smith, and Kobus. 
Voting NAY:  Council members Kroesing and Rogers.  The motion carried. 
 
 Next on the agenda was consideration of the bids received for a server from Micky 
Rutenbeck of Extreme Technologies and Tony Kresha of Connecting Point.  Neither of them 
were able to be present at this meeting.  Mayor Zavodny stated that in looking at this and talking 
to people we probably don’t want to go with the entry level server.  Council member Hotovy 
stated that he felt that we should have specifications for this.  Mayor Zavodny asked Council 
member Vandenberg if he could help with writing up some specs for the server so we can have 
an apples to apples bid and he stated that he could.    
 
 Council member Kroesing made a motion to table consideration of the bids received 
from Extreme Technologies and Connecting Point for a server.  Council member Smith 
seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Rogers, Vandenberg, Hotovy, Kobus, 
Smith, and Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 
 On Friday, April 8th, Matt Rief of Olsson Associates e-mailed the following to Interim City 
Administrator Joan Kovar concerning the 11th Street Box Culvert Conflict: 
 
 “As I am sure all of you are aware of, the contractor, Yong Construction, broke a 12” 
water main along 11th Street while excavating for the box culvert.  What you might not be aware 
of is that the main was less than 2’ below the channel.  Attached is a sketch showing the 
existing 12” main profile with the proposed relocation. 
 Typically water main installation is a minimum of 4’ bury (5’ typical) and when crossing a 
channel or pipe, a 20’ section of pipe would be centered at the crossing.  These are industry 
standards and the assumptions we made for the design which our proposed box culvert could 
have been constructed over. 
 The water main break is a contractor responsibility and he is responsible for all costs 
associated with the break.  The main was located in the shoulder of the road and was marked 
last week but was not re-marked this week.  The contractor hit a concrete water main thrust 
block that he thought was part of the old bridge foundation.  The contractor should have 
potholed the water to verify depth, as stated on the plans: 
  2.  The location of all underground utilities may not be shown on these plans.  Underground 

utilities, whether indicated or not will be located and flagged by the utilities at the 
request of the contractor.  No excavation will be permitted in the area of underground 
utility facilities until all such facilities have been located and identified to the satisfaction 
of all parties.  The excavation must be accomplished with extreme care in order to avoid 
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any possibility of damage to the utility facility.  The contractor shall be responsible for all 
damages. 

 If the contractor did not break the main, there would have been an additional city cost for 
the required water main lowering.  The City is compiling all of the costs including staff time 
associated with the break of the water main and the contractor is compiling his cost for the 
lowering.  We will meet with the contractor and City next week to discuss additional costs for the 
break and lowering. 
 We realize this was an inconvenience for you and the community.  If you have additional 
questions, please give me a call.  I plan to be at the next council meeting to give an update on 
the project.” 
 

 
 
 Matt Rief stated:  “Where we are at right now, I went down there this morning, they are 
still leaking so they are trying to fix that.  What it was, this morning, is that there was a crack in 
one of the sleeves basically, I don’t know if the contractor was careless with the pipe, I don’t 
know.  My opinion is that work should have been done last Friday, it should have been 
completely operational and up and running.  What we did is, we dropped an extra valve, and it 
was something that Kevin Betzen thought was a good idea.  I agreed with Kevin so we isolated 
that section underneath the box culvert.  The other thing we did when we put this in is, we did 
not put a joint underneath the box culvert.  There are no joints underneath that box culvert.  If 
there is ever a leak it is outside of the box.  Just to back up a little bit with it, there probably 
should have been some red flags there on both parties when we found that sanitary sewer so 
shallow, probably should have been some red flags there.  When the contractor came in there, 
he thought it was a footing, he didn’t remark it, it should have been remarked.  It was not 
refreshed that week, so it’s really his fault for breaking it.  Would we be in a position of lowering 
it?  Yes we would have, but we would not have gone into emergency mode.  On behalf of the 
Contractor, he apologizes for all of the inconveniences.  There are a lot of inconveniences for 
water residences in the community.  I’m sure every one of you got a phone call, guaranteed, 
and there were additional costs for the City for that break.  If he was careful, he should have 
probed; he should have been probing for that water main just in case.  He should have probed.  
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He did not probe.  He thought it was part of the bridge footing, that big hunk of concrete there.  
Is that to spec?  A concrete thrust block?  No, but have I seen it like that?  Yes.  I know exactly 
what happened before, is they put everything together, put two 45’s, dug quickly, stuck it down 
in the hole, backfilled as quick as they could and poured the concrete around it.  There should 
have been a 20’ stick on the bottom there, centered on the channel, that’s typical construction, 
HHS, that’s a requirement from the State.  We would have had some additional work no matter 
what, but for the break to happen the way it did, and the inconvenience, “no”.  I should have 
gotten a phone call Wednesday that said, “We need to lower this water main”.  I would have 
been here on Thursday morning like I was.  Since there was a break we figured out what we 
wanted to do, they started getting parts….it should have been completed at the latest, Friday.  
Most contractors would have had it done on Thursday.  They are having issues.  We’re there.  
Mike Davis has been there, our off site inspector.  He is very knowledgeable, he has a lot of 
experience, and he is making a lot of suggestions to the contractor.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “We have costs that we are tracking.  To summarize what you 
have said up to now, there was an issue with how it was installed originally, so we can’t fix that.  
So, how do I get comfortable with them doing it now that this has been such a struggle?” 
 
 Matt Rief stated:  “I guess what we’ve been doing.  We just stepped up to the plate of 
getting an inspector here basically full time.”   
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “Is that going to guarantee us, to the best that we can be 
guaranteed in an imperfect world, that it’s going to be right? 
 
 Matt Rief stated:  “This is the lowest part of your system.  There is the most pressure 
probably at this point than in your entire system, underneath that creek.  If we’re going to have a 
leak, we’re going to get a leak.  We are testing as best we can; it hasn’t passed yet.  From our 
standpoint as Olsson’s, we didn’t anticipate being here this much.  I’m not going to ask for a 
change order.  We’re there.  I can guarantee Mike’s been up there.  If we were charging a client 
that’d be $3,000 worth of charges right now.  Well that’s $3,000 that we’re not able to collect on 
another project so we’re $6,000 in the hole on this one.  I know we’re going to have to be there 
more, and I’m taking responsibility too, I made the recommendation to award the bid.  So I know 
with Olsson Associates we have to be there more to make sure you don’t have a problem later.  
Mike Davis is out there, he sees it, he can do the best he can with them but he’s not the one 
turning the bolts; the one was cross threaded, ok, they got a crack in the pipe.  I know one of the 
things that’s been going on is they don’t have a lot of good tools, they need better tools.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “Ok, you’re going the opposite direction of what I asked of you 
though.  Where is my confidence supposed to come from now?” 
 
 Matt Rief stated:  “Where’s it coming from now?  It’s with an inspector being there.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “Do they know what they are doing?  Not the inspector, the 
contractor?” 
 
 Matt Rief stated:  “There is a lot of training on the job right now.” 
 
 Council member Rogers stated:  “When do we say “enough is enough”?  People are 
upset.”   
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 Mayor Zavodny asked:  “I wanted to piggy back on what Council member Rogers said, I 
mean, is the contractor in over his head?   
 
  Mat Rief stated:  “I don’t think he is on the box culvert.  He got into the water main.  This 
is something he wasn’t prepared for.  He was not prepared for the water.  Has he done it before, 
yes, but it’s been a long time ago.” 
 
 It was also noted that the City has received notification the last two months from 
Progressive Commercial that Yong Construction needed to make their monthly payment or their 
insurance coverage would be cancelled.  The notice stated:  “Thank you for your payment.  We 
recently sent you a cancellation notice stating that your policy was canceled on March 16, 2016.  
We have now reinstated your policy effective March 16, 2016.  There was no lapse in your 
coverage”.  The City has just received a new cancellation notice that states:  “Unfortunately, we 
didn’t receive your payment and, as a result, your policy will be canceled at 12:01 a.m. on April 
16, 2016”.  
 
 Matt Rief stated that he would contact Yong Construction to notify them that they have 
until 5:00 p.m. on Thursday, April 14, to show that their insurance is current. 
 
 Kevin Betzen is gathering costs associated with the break from Henningsen Foods, the 
Hospital, Nursing Homes, and the schools.  We need some conclusion, as we can’t let this drag 
out, so they will be given till 5:00 on Friday, April 15th, to submit their costs.  Kevin will have to 
estimate costs for running samples to Lincoln next week and lab fees. 
 
 Discussion followed in which it was mentioned that this was a main artery for the entire 
City and it affected everyone.  It was probably pumping 2,500 – 3,000 gallons a minute; the 
water tower went down 1½ feet in a short time period.  It was noted that our water system is too 
important to be taking any chances with delays and possible leaks. 
 
 Council member Rogers made a motion declaring the water main break by the 11th 
Street box culvert an emergency because of its effect on the Butler County Hospital, the nursing 
homes (St. Joseph’s Villa and David Place) the schools (David City Public Schools, St. Mary’s, 
and Aquinas) and the businesses and Industries.  Council member Kroesing seconded the 
motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kobus, Hotovy, Smith, Kroesing, Vandenberg, and 
Rogers.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried.   
 
 As the water main break by the 11th Street Bridge was declared an emergency situation, 
Kevin Betzen will contact Obrist & Company, first, to see if they can repair this water main 
break.  If Obrist is not available he will keep calling other companies until he locates someone 
who can repair the water main break immediately.  Yost Construction will be instructed at 8:00 
a.m. Thursday, April 14, 2016, to stop their work on the water part of this project.  Kevin Betzen 
was instructed to contact Obrist & Company as soon as possible so he sent them a text 
immediately.    
 
 Matt Rief of Olsson Associates stated:  “For an “O” Street curb and gutter project you are 
probably looking at a 1.6 million dollar project (that includes $300,000 for the subdivision 
portion).  If everything came in right you may look at 1.3 or 1.4 million.  We took that basically 
from where we left off at the Quick Shop and went to the edge of town and then we went all the 
way out along the subdivision.  {Stop-Inn at 4th & “O” where they left off at about the alley, all the way east on “O” Street 

to 11th Street, then out to the edge of the proposed subdivision on the south east side of 11th & “O” – see the following illustration.}   
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 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “Well, describe the project a little bit because I think we can 
agree; I talked to Sod (Street Foreman Rodney Rech) and he thinks it should happen.  My thing 
is, I get the traffic, there’s big trucks, there’s big equipment that goes up and down that street, 
but we have Silver Heights that has nothing as far as a drainage system so it uses the streets to 
take it and fly it over “O”.  Does your 1.6 include a drop, a drain, from handling all their water?” 
 
 Matt Rief stated:  “It includes a storm sewer, grading, and stuff like that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “And now we have a huge water main there and now we’re 
going to have to handle drainage.” 
 
 Matt Rief stated:  “I did not put anything in there for water main replacement all the way 
through there.  Can we take care of lowering for storm sewer?  Yes there is money in there for 
that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “What would the plan be to be able to get the gutter part and the 
storm sewer part done; where’s it going to go?” 
 
 Matt Rief stated:  “Right now there is a high point, I can’t remember the exact street, 
where the break is and then you just outlet it in both directions from that standpoint.  You would 
pipe it in each direction.  So we’d be putting in pipe in the majority of the roadway.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “And I think herein lies my logistical problem.  I’ve watched it 
when it rains and what happens is all of the Silver Heights drainage comes and there’s a nice 
little waterfall and then the ditches fill up.  I’m worried that our capacity is going to be quite a bit 
less with pipes because right now it backs up like a natural dam, it fills way up and then it slowly 
drains.  If you try to pipe it you’re restricting it significantly because you have a lot of surface 
retention until slowly it drains downstream.  Do we have the room?” 
 
 Matt stated:  “We’ll need to look at that.  When I looked at the corridor I didn’t think it 
looked too bad.  I would put it 8” (thickness of the road) like we did at Industrial Drive.  There’s a 
couple different ways to do it.  You can do it as a thoroughfare district which is basically a public 
hearing and a vote of the council, or a Street Improvement District which gives the property 
owners the right to protest.  If you have more than 50% that protest it gets thrown out and the 
project doesn’t move forward.  If you do a petition, you need 60% approval.  For assessments I 
would not go any less than $28/foot.” 
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 Discussion followed.   When Matt Rief asked if he should proceed with anything he was 
told “No” not at this time. 
 
 Craig Reinsch, Engineer at Olsson Associates, has been working on a Water Main 
Improvements & Replacement project – OA Project No. 015-3415 for David City.  The project is 
located at five (5) separate locations:  

1) N. 2nd Street, from “N” to “O” Streets 
2) Oak Street from “D” to “E” Streets 
3) N. 5th Street from “F” to “I” Streets 
4) “B” Street from 11th to 13th Streets   
5) “C” Street from 13th to 14th Streets, and on 14th from “C” to “D” Streets 

  
The City would need to advertise for bids for the above project that would consist of 

constructing approximately 630 LF of 6-inch water main and 2,540 LF of 8-inch water main 
installed by either trenching or trenchless technologies, connecting to existing water mains, bore 
without casing, horizontal directional drilling, fittings, valves, fire hydrant assemblies, 
abandonment of existing water mains, new connections to existing services, concrete removal 
and replacement, and associated incidental items of work. 

 
Council member Hotovy made a motion to advertise for bids to install or replace 

approximately 9 blocks of water main as part of a phased overall distribution system 
improvement plan.  (Project is listed above.)  Council member Rogers seconded the motion.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Kobus, Smith, Kroesing, Vandenberg, Rogers, and Hotovy.  
Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried.  

 
Consideration of membership in the Northeast Nebraska Economic Development District 

and the increase in dues was discussed. 
  
Mayor Zavodny stated:  “I will go on record saying, you know, I am a big advocate of 

economic development.  I have to tell you that outside of, we did have some businesses in town 
that received some loans from them, I was really interested when they had the nuisance 
abatement program that they are no longer offering, I guess I am just going to throw it out, right 
up front, I don’t know what we are getting for our membership.” 

 
Council member Smith agreed stating that he didn’t think we are getting our money’s 

worth out of the membership.  Why would we continue to pay dues when we aren’t getting 
anything out of it?” 

 
Council member Kroesing stated:  “I was all excited about the nuisance abatement 

program too, having these quadrants all mapped out for us, and the program disappeared 
before it ever got started.” 

 
Council member Kroesing made a motion to continue our membership in the Northeast 

Economic Development District.  Council member Smith seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  
None.  Voting NAY:  Council members Vandenberg, Rogers, Kobus, Hotovy, Smith, and 
Kroesing.  The motion failed. 

 
The City received a Civic and Community Center Financing Fund (CCCFF) Contract 

#15-03-302 from the State of Nebraska Department of Economic Development in which the 
Department will disburse funds to the City for the Project in a total amount not to exceed 
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$60,000; or fifty percent (50%) of the cost of construction, renovation, or expansion of the 
Project, whichever is less. 

 
Park/Auditorium Supervisor Bill Buntgen presented some of the bids he has received for 

the Auditorium Renovation project that includes gymnasium lighting, heater control panels, 
handicap parking, window replacement, door replacement, vanity tops & sinks, tile replacement, 
plumbing, bathroom partitions, ceiling tile, etc. 

 
It was noted that at the May 10, 2016, election the electors will be voting on a multi-

purpose facility at the Butler County Fairgrounds.   
 
City Attorney Jim Egr stated:  “Now I’m just asking, if that passes, is the public going to 

say “why are you putting that money into that white elephant?”.  I’m just being a devil’s 
advocate.” 

 
Council member Hotovy stated:  “Just because you get a grant that doesn’t necessarily 

mean you can’t turn it down.” 
 
Council member Smith stated:  “I was thinking the same thing Jim.  If that new building 

goes in, what are we going to do with the Auditorium?” 
 
City Attorney Egr stated:  “Maybe we need to wait.  I’m not against it, I think it’d be a 

great thing, but we might just want to wait.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny stated:  “What are you waiting for?  The auditorium is our asset.  What 

are you going to do with it?  Irrespective of what happens May 10th with that other building this is 
a City asset.  What is your vision for what the auditorium should be?  Do we keep it up?  I argue 
we do, we own it.  If we can’t get rid of it, why wouldn’t you?  There will still be usages for it that 
they may not want in that big multi-purpose facility.  You know, I think it is fine to wait on it, but 
my argument will be the same next month and the month after, we should invest in that facility 
since we own it and we have to keep it up. ”  

 
Discussion followed. 
 
Council member Kroesing made a motion to table consideration of the bids received for 

the Auditorium renovation project to the May 11, 2016, council meeting.  Council member Smith 
seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, Kobus, Hotovy, Rogers, 
Smith, and Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 

 
Mayor Zavodny stated:  “Consideration of a building inspector.  I think we are getting 

closer to figuring this out.  The one thing I want to say is, the electrical can be handled by the 
State, we’re going to have to break down the other pieces, the plumbing, etc.  What I am going 
to say is, we’ve looked for this for a while and we’ve crossed trained a lot of our employees, 
maybe we should see if we have anybody currently employed that would be interested in 
studying or at least doing a portion of this.  Ever since Roger Kotil vacated his position, we’re 
trying to handle that using Mick (lineman Shipley) and stuff, so the zoning pieces and setbacks 
we need to have in, and then have, maybe, there are other parts of the building inspector.  Do 
you think that’s a reasonable thing to try to develop?  Our own to cover parts of it?  We could 
send them to the training; maybe a couple of people.” 
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Council member Kroesing stated:  “Haven’t you done some of it, Bill?” 
 
Park/Auditorium Supervisor Bill Buntgen stated:  “Yes, I have an Associate Degree in 

Building Construction and Architectural Drafting.  Right now I don’t have time to take on 
anything else.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny stated:  “All I am trying to determine is “can we development something 

with our current employees?  Maybe Eric (Betzen - Power Plant Supervisor) has decided he 
would like to learn about becoming a building inspector.  We’re going to have to find a plumber, 
we’re going to have to break this job up.  What do you think of that approach?” 

 
Council member Hotovy stated that the City would need to make sure that we were 

following the most recent building codes.  [Currently the City has adopted the 2006 International 

Building/ Residential/ Mechanical/ and Plumbing Codes.]  Council member Kroesing questioned if 
they would also handle nuisance properties, etc.  Discussion followed. 

 
City Clerk Kovar stated that City Attorney Egr reviewed the Nationwide Retirement 

Adoption Agreement.  Egr stated that we should be alright with the restated plan documents. 
 
Council member Kroesing introduced Resolution No. 4 – 2016 approving the Nationwide 

Retirement Adoption Agreement.  Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting 
AYE:  Council members Kobus, Smith, Rogers, Hotovy, Vandenberg, and Kroesing.  Voting 
NAY: None.  The motion carried. 

 

RESOLUTION NO.  4 – 2016 

ADOPTING RESOLUTION 

The undersigned authorized representative of the City of David City (the Employer) 
hereby certifies that the following resolution was duly adopted by the Employer on 
April 13, 2016, and that such resolution has not been modified or rescinded as of the 
date hereof:   
 
RESOLVED, that the form of amended Plan and Trust effective January 1, 2016, 
presented to this meeting is hereby approved and adopted and that an authorized 
representative of the Employer is hereby authorized and directed to execute and deliver 
to the Administrator of the Plan one or more counterparts of the Plan. 
 
The undersigned further certifies that attached hereto are true copies of the -City of 
David City, Nebraska, 401(a) Defined Contribution Pension Plan as amended and 
restated, and the Summary of Plan Provisions, which are hereby approved and adopted. 
 
PASSED AND APPROVED by the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska this 
13th day of April 2016. 
 
            
Attest:  Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
      
City Clerk Joan Kovar 
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Mayor Zavodny stated:  “I’ve done some work on this.  I did ask four people to serve on 
a small committee to discuss and review the recent salary surveys.  Three told me “no” outright 
and the 4th one said “if you can’t find anyone else”.  There are some employees that have 
indicated they don’t know if they are comfortable with community members joining in, I 
understand that.  I thought I would just ask you what do you think the make-up should be and 
should we not include community members?  Do you want to just do council members and 
employees?  I think community members are always a good idea to have some perspective.  I 
think honestly we have a pretty good idea of what direction we want to go so we at least have a 
start, meaning trying to compress it a little bit, see if we can address our starting wages, and 
seeing if we need to address any others going forward.  So how strongly do you feel about 
community or not community being on it?” 

 
Council member Rogers stated:  “I think it should be a mixture.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny stated:  “I do too.  I will keep trying to see if I can convince someone that 

this is a good idea to help us with and maybe by May we can finalize our committee members.” 
 
There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member Kroesing 

made a motion to adjourn.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council 
members Smith, Vandenberg, Rogers, Hotovy, Kobus, and Kroesing.  Voting NAY: None.    The 
motion carried and Mayor Zavodny declared the meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m. 
 
 

▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲ 
 
 CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
 April 13, 2016 
 
 I, Joan Kovar, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of April 13, 2016; that all of the subjects included 
in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept continually 
current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such subjects were 
contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that the minutes of 
the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in written form and 
available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next convened meeting of 
said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings of said body were 
provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and the subjects to be 
discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
            
        Joan Kovar, City Clerk 


